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1. MEETING OPENED 

 
 
1.1 Evacuation Procedure 
 
 
2. PRESENT 

 
 
3. APOLOGIES 

 
 
4. DISCLOSURE STATEMENTS 

Committee Members are required to: 
 
1. Consider Section 73 of the Local Government Act and determine whether they have a 

conflict of interest in any matter to be considered in this Agenda; and 

2. Disclose these interests in accordance with the requirements of Sections 74 and 75 of the 
Local Government Act 1999. 

 
The following disclosures of interest have been made in relation to: 
 

Item  Elected Member 
 
 
5. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 

RECOMMENDATION 
That the Minutes of the meeting of the Community Facilities General Committee held on 24 
November 2015 be confirmed as a true and correct record. 
 
 
6. COMMUNICATIONS BY THE CHAIRPERSON 
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7. REPORTS OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 

7.1 Update - Torrensville Bowling Club Proposed Redevelopment  
 
Brief 
This report provides an update on matters relating to the Torrensville Bowling Club, specifically 
regarding the proposed undercover synthetic rink project and other associated improvements 
that the Club desires to undertake, that have occurred since the matter was previously 
considered by this Committee. 
 
RECOMMENDATION(S) 
It is recommended to the Committee that:  
 
1. The report be noted; 
 
2. Further discussions occur between the Administration and the Club's representatives in 

relation to the concept plan provided by the Torrensville Bowling Club; 
 
3. The Administration continue to develop designs for the relocation of the stormwater 

drainage basin and a budget allocation for the undertaking of the works be referred to the 
budget review process. 

 
4. A further report be provided to this Committee and/or Council following further discussions.  
 
 
Introduction 
At its meeting of 26 May 2015 the Committee received an update report in relation to the 
proposed merger of the Hindmarsh and Underdale Airport Bowling Clubs.  
 
Discussion 
Since this matter was last discussed by this Committee, the Clubs have amalgamated and the 
lease formerly held by the Hindmarsh Bowling Club has been assigned to the newly incorporated 
Torrensville Bowling Club. (Council provided its consent for the assignment of the lease at its 
meeting of 4 August 2015.) Additionally, the former Underdale Airport Bowling Club premises 
have been sold and settlement has occurred. The funds realised from the sale of the Underdale 
property will permit the Club to proceed with the proposed development being an undercover 
bowling green and new Clubrooms.  
 
Following the meeting of 26 May 2015 the Torrensville Bowling Club and its project managers 
appointed architects to assist with the development of concept and detailed design plans for the 
proposed development.  
 
Club representatives met with the Administration on 17 February 2016 and, at that meeting, the 
Club undertook to provide a detailed letter to Council outlining its plans and desires for the site 
(Attachment 1). 
 
There are a number of matters within the letter that need to be further considered and 
investigated by both parties. 
 
The Club is mindful of the possible widening of South Road (North-South Corridor project) and 
the impact that this may have on the site and has thus adopted a conservative approach in the 
development of the concept plans to date. Nevertheless, should the North -South Corridor project 
proceed it will significantly impact Club operations as the Club will lose a significant portion of its 
two easterly greens.  
 



COMMUNITY FACILITIES GENERAL COMMITTEE Page 3 
22 March 2016  
 
 
As previously endorsed by Council at its meeting of 7 April 2015, to allow the project to proceed, 
the Club requires additional land (approximately 3,300m2) at the rear of its premises. It is noted 
that some of this land lies within the area currently leased to the South Australian Amateur 
Football League (SAAFL) and therefore the Club will either need to lease this portion of land from 
the SAAFL or alternatively the SAAFL would need to surrender this portion of land from within its 
leased area to allow such land to be leased directly by Council to the Club. Council 
Administration requested that the Club obtain written confirmation from the SAAFL advising that 
the SAAFL provides in principle agreement to either of these arrangements. As per the email 
from the SAAFL within Attachment 1, at this time conditional consent to the proposal (subject to 
further verification and investigation) has been obtained from the SAAFL. The balance of the 
additional land sought by the Club that impedes on the stormwater basin located behind the 
northern green would necessitate the preparation and execution of a Deed of Variation. 
 
Preliminary assessment by the Administration also expresses some concerns in regard to: 
 

• the operational feasibility of the pathway linkage which is depicted in the Club's plan; 
• the need for the provision of additional car parking and how this may be accommodated 

or achieved on, or adjacent, the site, and 
• future accommodation of the bowling greens should the expansion of the Torrens to 

Torrens project proceed. 
 
Whilst the Club has indicated that it will fund the improvements to the site it has advised that it 
does seek a Council contribution in the guise of preparatory site works to the rear of the existing 
northern green. The scope of these works includes relocation of the existing stormwater 
management system and the establishment of a new (alternate) wetland and water storage pond 
arrangement. The new wetland is proposed to be constructed to the north of the Club's proposed 
leased area and west of the existing South Road carpark. The preliminary estimated cost of 
these works is in the order of $300,000. Although the Club appears to indicate in its letter that 
this funding has been confirmed, the Administration has previously advised the Club that to date 
Council has only provided its consent in principle to the project and, as such, has not committed 
any funding to it.   
 
Finally, given the amount of capital to be contributed by the Club toward the project, the Club has 
also foreshadowed its desire to seek a long term lease should the Council provide its consent for 
the development to occur.  
 
An aerial plan of the site and surrounding area is attached in (Attachment 2). 
 
Conclusion 
The Torrensville Bowling Club has continued to progress its planning of a proposed new 
undercover synthetic bowling green (predominantly) west of the premises it currently leases from 
the City of West Torrens. A concept plan has been provided by the Club which requires further 
consideration and investigation. It is suggested that a further report be provided to this 
Committee and/or Council following such investigations and discussions. 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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7.2 Kesmond Reserve, Keswick - Child Health Centre Building, (Formerly Jaguar Drivers 

Club)  
 
Brief 
This report provides Members with a proposal relating to the possible upgrade of the Child Health 
Centre Building (formerly used by the Jaguar Drivers Club), located on Kesmond Reserve, 
Keswick. 
 
RECOMMENDATION(S) 
The Committee recommends to Council that:  
 
1. The Report be received. 
 
2. Funding required for the project to proceed be a matter for discussion as part of the 

2016/17 budget deliberations. 
 
 
Introduction 
At the meeting of 4 August 2015, Council adopted the following recommendation: 

 
Asset Review Council Owned Properties 
 
MOVED Cr Woodward SECONDED Cr Dua that: 
 
1. The Draft Asset Review Council Owned Properties Report, March 2015 be updated and 

endorsed in accordance with the comments and recommendations contained within Tables 
1 to 5 of this report, with the exception of the following: 

 
a) That ‘Kesmond Reserve – Jaguar Drivers Club rooms Everard Avenue, Keswick’ be 

removed from Table 2 of the report; 
 
b) That the Administration inspect and update expected costs to repair the building; and 
 
c) That the Administration investigates opportunities for community or commercial use of 

the building. 
 
2. Properties that are not specifically listed within Tables 1 to 5 of this report continue to be 

maintained in accordance with Council's Asset Management Plan. 
 
3. Council recognise the necessary upgrade and compliance works, as identified within the 

endorsed Asset Review Council Owned Properties Report, March 2015, to occur, and 
ensure it is reflected accordingly in its Long Term Financial Plan. 

 
4. That Council proceed, subject to funding, with the commissioning of a report to assess the 

effects that any projected changes to the demography of West Torrens may have on the 
provision of social and community services over the coming 20 years. 

 
5. That Council ensures leases with commercial operators are based on market rents except 

where the level of community benefit provided by the facility justifies a concessional rate.  
 
6. Should the Somerset Avenue residents have objection to the proposed demolition of 10 

Somerset and resulting playground upgrade that a further report be brought back to 
Council. 

 
The following report summarises the Administration's investigations. 
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Background 
The Child Health Centre (formerly the Jaguar Drivers Club) Building is a small, single storey 
building located in Kesmond Reserve and is a Local Heritage Place: 

 
41-47 Surrey Road KESWICK: Former Keswick Child Health Centre; Circa 1940 red brick 
domestic scaled building. Including terracotta tiled roof, brick pillared verandah and 
concrete window hoods. The later infill mesh panels to doors and windows and window 
shade blind are not included. 2003 Heritage Survey Ref. KE05 

 
The heritage listing of the building occurred for the following reasons: 
 

(a) it displays historical, economic or social themes that are of importance to the local area, 
because the former Child health Centre provides an important indication of the growth of 
social welfare institutions providing general care and advice for communities throughout 
South Australia, particularly pre and post Second World War; 
 
(b) it has played an important part in the lives of local residents as a source of advice and 
health care for children. 

 
Council encourages conservation of Local Heritage Places, their continued use or adaptive reuse 
and the retention of their most important elements. The building is currently vacant and at risk of 
deterioration. It is also associated with the reserve and playground 
 
Discussion 
The Child Health Centre (formerly the Jaguar Drivers Club) Building has been vacant since 
February 2009. Since that time the building has remained unoccupied. Council resolved at its 
meeting of 5 August 2014, that the decision for demolition of the building be deferred to a future 
date when the full report of the next building condition audit can be presented to Council. 
However, funding has been approved within the 2015/16 Council budget for demolition of the 
building. 
 
A copy of the Council Report from 5 August 2014 is provided in Attachment 1. This report stated 
that a cost estimate of $130,000 is required for immediate works to the building, with a total cost 
estimate of $344,000 over a ten (10) year period. This cost estimate does not provide for any 
possible change of use or improvements to the building, other than providing a building with 
minimum facilities that can only be used for holding (small) meetings or similar types of activity. 
This cost estimate information was subsequently provided in the Asset Review Report Council 
Owned Properties (March 2015), endorsed by Council on 4 August 2015. 
 
The Administration has investigated, in consultation with a heritage architectural consultant, the 
adaptive re-use of the building while preserving its Local Heritage Value.  A total of four (4) 
options were considered in providing a useable facility on the reserve. A copy of the four (4) 
concept plan options and floor plan layouts for development of the building are provided in 
Attachment 2. 
 
In summary the key features of each of the four (4) options include: 
 

• Suggested floor plans (both open plan and sectional) for the original building layout; 
• Differing servery and café type layouts; 
• Domestic type kitchen facilities, (with cooking); 
• New access toilet facilities, either internal or external to the existing building layout; and 
• Various types and styles of external verandahs and pergolas. 

 
In reviewing the different concept plans provided, the Administration selected Option 4 as the 
preferred Option and proceeded to develop budget costings for the Option 4 concept plan. The 
estimated project cost for upgrading the building as per the Option 4 concept plan is $505,000. 
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A detailed breakdown of the estimated budget cost is provided below: 
 
New Access Toilet Facility $62,000 
Dilapidation Works $33,000 
Works within the Existing Building (includes $15k allowance for Grease 
Arrestor) $140,000 

Site works & Site Services $200,000 
Construction Contingency - (Approx 5%) $20,000 

Estimated Current Construction Cost $455,000 
Professional, Certification & CITB Fees (Approx 12%)  $50,000  
Loose Furniture & Equipment Excluded 

Estimated Current Project Cost $505,000 
 
The key features of the Option 4 proposal includes: 
 

• Conservation of the original building fabric including floorboards; 
• Two new gable roof and pergola structures to the Northern and Southern side; 
• Adaptation of rooms to provide an open shelter, seating and outdoor dining area, a 

domestic style kitchen; storage and veranda servery with café style windows; 
• Addition of new access toilet facilities external to the existing building with covered 

access; and 
• Landscape and paving treatments linking the building to Kesmond Reserve and adjacent 

buildings, as well as the playground. 
 
The estimated cost to upgrade the building does not include the current funding allocated in the 
2015/16 budget for the upgrade of the playground, which is currently on hold depending on the 
outcome of the decision to upgrade or demolish the building. The proposed playground layout will 
change depending on whether the building is upgraded or demolished. 
 
The Administration considers that this type of facility could be leased to a local community group 
which will provide the day to day management, (i.e. bookings, cleaning, minor maintenance, etc.) 
of the facility. The local community group could manage the hire of the facility to other 
(community or similar) groups or to "one-off" users of the reserve for minor events. There are no 
similar facilities available for hire in the Keswick / Ashford suburb areas. 
 
Conclusion 
This report provides Members with a proposal for the ongoing use by the community of a Council 
owned heritage listed building, located within a reserve and playground setting. The association 
of the reserve with a rejuvenated heritage building accommodating new community uses would 
provide a positive outcome for the community. 
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ATTACHMENT 1
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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7.3 Upgrade Report - Camden Oval Complex  
 
Brief 
This report updates the Committee in regard to recent actions undertaken in relation to the 
Camden Oval complex.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
The Committee recommends to Council that the report be noted. 
 
 
Introduction 
The project team has progressed the preferred approach to implementing the Camden Oval 
Precinct Development as recommended by the Community Facilities General Committee at its 
meeting on 22 September 2015 and subsequently adopted by Council on 6 October 2015. A 
report was presented to the Community Facilities Meeting of 24 November 2015 providing a 
progress report on the Camden Oval Precinct Development. 
 
Discussion 
Since the previous Committee meeting the Administration has continued to meet with 
representatives from the sporting clubs/groups to further progress the upgrade concept designs 
for the identified buildings viz. the PHOS & Camden Sports and Social Club building, the shared 
sports change room building which lies immediately east of the PHOS Clubroom building, the 
West Torrens Birkalla Soccer Club building and the proposed netball club building. 
 
Updated high level sketch plans and scope of works documents are attached which reflect the 
current project status (Attachments 1 and 2). 
 
Administration is currently reviewing the preliminary sketch plans and will further consult with the 
relative sporting club/groups. 
 
Carriage of the project has now been transferred from Council's City Strategy area to City 
Assets. Representatives from City Assets met with the project manager in early March 2016 to 
confirm and clarify project understandings and to progress on the next steps to be undertaken 
which are to: 
 

• Request the architects to proceed to detailed design of the buildings; and 
• Request the Quantity Surveyors to update their cost estimates based on the detailed 

designs. 
 
The Architects were also requested to provide a landscape masterplan document for the site 
subject to their capacity to undertake this additional work. Following their advice that they were 
unable to schedule and complete this work within the desired timeframe, the Administration are 
currently seeking a Consultant to undertake the development of a landscape masterplan. It is 
envisaged that the landscape plan will specifically address the following matters: 
 

• Traffic/pedestrian conflict in front of PHOS Clubrooms*; 
• The need for a footbridge; 
• Siting of the proposed soccer training pitch and how the existing parking is replaced; 
• Siting of the proposed Netball Amenities; 
• Adequacy of parking on overall site*; and  
• Protection of the olive grove. 

 
(* These tasks to be undertaken in liaison with Council's traffic engineer). 
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Conclusion 
Meetings have been held with representatives of the sporting clubs/groups to progress the 
upgrade of the concept designs for the buildings and a consultant has been engaged to develop 
a landscape masterplan for the oval. 
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7.4 Consultation Report - Lockleys Oval and Apex Park Masterplans  
 
Brief 
This report advises the Committee of the outcome of the public consultation process undertaken 
during November and December 2015 in respect of the proposed Lockleys Oval and Apex Park 
Masterplans. 
 
RECOMMENDATION(S) 
It is recommended to Council that:  
 
1. The comments and submissions received from the public in regard to the proposed 

Masterplans for the northern end of Lockleys Oval and Apex Park be noted. 
 
2. The draft Masterplan for the northern end of Lockleys Oval be amended in accordance with 

the comments and/or suggestions of the Administration contained within the body of this 
report and further identified as follows: 

 
a) A new entrance way to the oval be located at the western end of Netley Avenue. The 

entrance way to initially be used solely for pedestrian access to the oval but have the 
ability and capacity to be also used as a shared path for both pedestrian and vehicular 
traffic e.g. in the event of emergencies, during periods of roadworks (which may 
prevent access to the complex from Rutland Avenue) or should further traffic counts in 
the vicinity of Lockleys Oval justify its use. 

 
b) Public consultation occur in relation to the terms and conditions, and prior to the grant 

of leases or licences to any sporting groups which are anticipated to be located at the 
northern end of Lockleys Oval as part of the proposed redevelopment of the oval. 

 
3. In regard to the draft Masterplan for Apex Park it be amended to: 
 

a) Relocate the riding arena to the western side of Apex Park as identified in Option 2 of 
the plan prepared by Taylor, Cullity and Lethlean (TCL); 

 
b) Relocate ancillary/necessary infrastructure associated with the riding club's use of the 

park e.g. pens, clubroom facility to the western side of Apex Park proximate/adjacent 
to the riding arena; and 

 
c) The Administration proceed with developing Option 2 for Apex Park 

 
4. A further report be provided to the Committee upon completion of detailed design works for 

these projects. 
 
 
Introduction 
In accordance with a prior resolution of Council, and Council's public consultation policy, the 
Administration has consulted the public in regard to the proposed Masterplans for Lockleys Oval 
and Apex Park. The results of that consultation are provided within this report. 
 
Background 
At its meeting of 3 December 2013, following consideration of an update report dealing with the 
identified hub projects, the Community Hubs General Committee recommended to Council that: 
 
(a)  Concept plans be developed for the options, and costings, presented in the report for 

Lockleys and Mellor Park facility projects to proceed concurrently. 
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(b)  The Administration undertakes consultation with the affected clubs, and the Mellor Park 

Tennis Club in particular, before presenting the concepts and detailed report back to the 
Community Hubs Committee. 

 
At its meeting of 10 June 2014, the Community Hubs General Committee was advised that the 
Lockleys Oval redevelopment would take precedence over the Mellor Park upgrade. 
 
The Community Hubs General Committee was further advised at its meeting of 12 August 2014 
that a project brief had been distributed to a number of invited parties. The brief required parties 
to develop a Masterplan and detailed schematic drawings for the northern end of Lockleys Oval. 
The brief also required proponents to develop a Masterplan for Apex Park as it was anticipated 
that a new shared facility at Apex Park could accommodate groups which would need to be 
relocated from Lockleys Oval. 
 
In accordance with the above recommendations (which were adopted by Council at its meetings 
of 9 December 2013, 17 June 2014 and 19 August 2014 respectively) the development of the 
draft Masterplans for the Lockleys Oval and Apex Park initially involved consultation with the 
lessee/licensee user groups, i.e. Goodwood Cricket Club, Guides SA, Lockleys Football Club, 
Lockleys Riding Club, Mellor Park Tennis Club, Scouts SA, West Beach Soccer Club and the 
West Torrens Baseball Club. This process sought to determine the user groups' requirements 
and desires in regard to (ongoing) use of the respective facilities and the clubs'/groups' usage 
patterns.  
 
The Masterplanning process was facilitated by consultants appointed by Council (Walter Brooke 
and Inside Edge) following the conduct of a selected/limited tender process and overseen by a 
project group. 
 
Throughout this process regular updates have been provided to the Community Hubs General 
Committee and its successor body the Community Facilities General Committee. The 
recommendations of those Committees have been considered and adopted by Council. 
 
The essential elements of the proposed Masterplans are as follows: 
 
Lockleys Oval: 

• Demolition of all buildings at the northern end of Lockleys Oval and construction of a new 
two storey shared clubroom building essentially on the footprint of the existing clubroom 
building (in the north-western corner of the complex); 

• Construction of an additional four (4) competition tennis courts (i.e. six (6) competition 
courts in total) and additional junior/pee wee courts; and 

• Closure of the existing entry point at the northern end of the complex (from Netley Avenue 
into the complex). 

 
Apex Park: 

• Relocation of the Lockleys Guides and Lockleys Riding Club to Apex Park; 
• Construction of a new shared clubroom facility to be used by the Scouts, Guides and 

Riding Club; 
• Construction of other associated facilities, including a competition arena and new bridle 

path for the Riding Club; 
• Demolition (or retention and/or conversion) of the existing log-cabin building used by 

Scouts; and 
• Works to address the infestation of non-desirable/pest plants within the stormwater 

detention basin/wetland and to upgrade the function of this basin. 
 
Refer Attachments 1 and 2 for copies of the concept plans. 
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A high order cost estimate to undertake the works envisaged by the Masterplans was obtained 
from an independent qualified estimator in March 2015. At that time an estimate of the project 
cost was: 
 

• Lockleys Oval - approximately $7,500,000 
• Apex Park - approximately $2,500,000  

 
The concept plans were endorsed by the Community Facilities General Committee at its meeting 
of 24 March 2015 (and subsequently by Council at its meeting of 7 April 2015). In addition to this 
the Committee recommended to Council that: 
 

• It authorises the Administration to proceed with the development of detailed design plans 
and documentation for tenders for Lockleys Oval, Apex Park and Mellor Park; 

 
• Further consultation with the clubs/users and impacted stakeholders occur in regard to 

the preliminary plans for Lockleys Oval, Apex Park and Mellor Park; and 
 

• Funds be allocated in the 2015/16 budget to undertake Stage 1 works on Apex Park and 
Lockleys Oval. 

 
At that meeting (of 24 March 2015), the Committee was also advised that:  
 
"At this time the clubs have not seen the plans attached to this report. Following agreement in 
principle/endorsement of these plans by Council it is intended that further consultation will occur 
with the clubs. 
 
Subsequent to that consultation, and in line with an existing resolution of Council, public 
consultation in regard to the proposed masterplan(s) will then be undertaken. The results of 
these consultations (club/user and public) would be collated and reported to Council. 
 
Should there be endorsement of the proposed masterplan consideration should also be given to 
the development of a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) or similar document between 
Council and the clubs which would evidence the intentions of the parties and their acceptance of 
the proposed deliverables/outcomes." 
 
At its meeting of 24 November 2015 the Community Facilities General Committee was advised 
that MOUs had been executed by all lessees/licensees and that, given this, public consultation 
had commenced. The approved allocation of $2.5m for Stage 1 works is proposed for inclusion in 
the 2016/17 Council budget. 
 
Discussion 
The public consultation period commenced on 18 November 2015 and closed on 18 December 
2015.  
 
The exercise involved the letterboxing of approximately 385 residential properties (80 Apex Park 
and 305 Lockleys Oval) on 18, 19 and 20 November 2015:  
 

• bordered by Henley Beach Road to the north, Sir Donald Bradman Drive to the south, the 
River Torrens Linear Park to the west and the Kooyonga Golf Club to the east (re 
Lockleys Oval); and  

• located to the east of Apex Park, north of Burbridge Road, west of Tapleys Hill Road and 
south of the River Torrens Linear Park (re Apex Park). 

 
(Properties were letterboxed over the three day period due to the high temperatures during that 
time.) 
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A copy of the information provided to residents can be found in Attachments 3 and 4. 
In addition to the letterbox drop, information was placed on Council's webpage during the 
consultation period, and a Twilight Information/Feedback Session was held, in respect of both the 
Lockleys Oval and Apex Park proposed redevelopments, at Lockleys Oval (in the Lockleys 
Football Clubroom building) on 1 December 2015.  
 
Copies of the proposed redevelopment plans for Apex Park and advice of the consultation was 
also provided to the City of Charles Sturt (as their Council's eastern border is shared with the 
western border of Apex Park) and to representatives from the Natural Resources Management 
Board.  
 
Documentation (including a parallel amenity study for Apex Park undertaken by landscape 
architects Taylor Cullity Lethlean (TCL) which forms an adjunct to the utility masterplan) was able 
to be viewed and/or downloaded from Council's website and hard copies were placed, and 
available for viewing, in both the Civic Centre and Hamra Centre library during the consultation 
period.  
 
The twilight session was attended by Council staff, a representative from Walter Brooke (the 
architects engaged to undertake the Facility Masterplan Study), Mayor Trainer and Ward 
Councillors (Cr Rosalie Haese and Cr Garth Palmer). Approximately 30 residents and interested 
persons attended the twilight session. 
 
Information was also placed on Council's Facebook page and 'tweets' were sent using twitter in 
regard to the opportunity to comment on the Masterplans and to attend the twilight session at 
Lockleys Oval.  
 
During the public consultation period, the following submissions were received: 
 

• Three (3) petitions (one (1) re Lockleys Oval and two (2) re Apex Park),  
• One (1) joint submission re Lockleys Oval; 
• 21 separate submissions (11 re Apex Park and 10 re Lockleys Oval made up of seven (7) 

from individuals, three (3) associated with clubs) It is noted that a number of persons who 
signed the petitions also provided individual submissions/feedback. 

 
One petition (with an "addendum" featuring additional signatories) was received from residents 
located within the Apex Park "catchment" and one received from residents located within the 
Lockleys Oval "catchment". The initial petition regarding Apex Park was formally received by 
Council at its meeting of 8 December 2015 and the Lockleys Oval and supplementary Apex Park 
petitions were formally received by Council at its meeting of 19 January 2016. The petitions are 
attached (Attachments 5, 6 and 7) and the issues raised in the petitions are discussed 
separately hereunder. 
 
Although there is a degree of connectivity between the two Masterplans they are dealt with 
independently within this report. 
 
Lockleys Oval  
 
Petition 
 
The petition received relating to Lockleys Oval raises concerns over the potential for increased 
traffic travelling along Rutland Avenue and/or Strathmore Terrace should Council proceed to 
close the existing entry to Lockleys Oval which runs south off Netley Avenue. The petition was 
signed by 19 residents living in Rutland Avenue (from 12 residential properties) and 6 residents 
living in Strathmore Avenue (from 2 residential properties).  
 
The attached aerial plan indicates the location of the signatories' properties and the entry way 
into the oval that is the subject of the petition (Attachment 8). 
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To address this matter it is proposed that an entranceway to the complex be located in the 
vicinity of the western end of Netley Avenue. Initially it is further proposed that the entrance way 
be a pedestrian entry/exit point only but that it have the capacity to accommodate vehicular traffic 
should the need arise. The use of drop down/removable bollards at the northern end of the 
entranceway will restrict vehicle traffic.  
 
Further monitoring of traffic counts in the vicinity of the complex following completion of 
redevelopment works will provide factual evidence of any increased traffic patterns. Should such 
patterns be confirmed, consideration can be given to either permanently opening the entrance to 
vehicular traffic, or alternatively, contemplating further/different traffic treatments. Such an 
initiative will also permit this entrance way to be used in the event of emergencies or if roadworks 
are being undertaken in Rutland Avenue (which may restrict access to the complex). 
 
Advice has also been sought from Council's traffic engineer in regard to the concerns expressed 
by residents within the petition. That advice is as follows: 
 
Rutland Avenue is defined as a Local Collector Road in the Council's road hierarchy (City of 
West Torrens Transport Strategy). Such a category of road would be capable of carrying up to 
3,000 vehicles per day. 
 
The latest available traffic counts for Rutland Avenue shows that the street carries about 900-
1,100 vehicles per day, which is well below the generally acceptable limit for a local collector 
road. 
 
The Guide to Traffic Generating Developments NSW is a commonly-referenced standard by 
traffic engineers. This standard refers to traffic generation rates of 45 vehicles per day per court 
and 4 vehicles per hour per court (peak hour) for a tennis court development. The 4 additional 
tennis courts would therefore be expected to generate approximately 180 vehicles per day or 16 
vehicles per hour during the peak hour. The actual increase in the number of vehicle trips in 
Rutland Avenue would be less than these numbers because two existing land uses, which 
already generate traffic movements in Rutland Avenue, ie the horse activities and Girl Guide hall, 
would be removed from Lockleys Oval. Irrespective, even if assuming that all the trips estimated 
would be additional to the existing situation, the new tennis courts would have minimal traffic 
impact on Rutland Avenue and the resulting traffic volumes in Rutland Avenue would still be well 
below the acceptable limit for a local collector road. 
 
It is proposed that pedestrian and cyclist access (DDA requirements) be maintained in Netley 
Avenue to the Oval at the western end of the roadway. In addition, it is proposed that the design 
includes the provision of vehicular access into the Oval from Netley Avenue, which may be 
required from time to time due to access demands. Bollards would be used to prevent vehicular 
access during times when vehicular access is not required from Netley Avenue. 
 
In terms of infrastructure improvements, the upcoming Stage 2 of the Council's drainage works 
for Rutland Avenue would provide opportunities for upgrade of the roadway, improvement to the 
amenity of the street, incorporate water sensitive urban design into the road configuration (eg 
rain gardens) and potential upgrade to the existing traffic calming devices. Consultation with the 
community would be undertaken as part of the drainage project to seek feedback from the 
community on whether the existing traffic control devices should be modified, altered or replaced 
with other more suitable devices. While outside of the scope of the Lockleys Oval project, the 
proposed changes to the road conditions would be of benefit to all users, including local 
residents, users of the Oval and new users of tennis courts in the future, by providing a safer 
road environment for all. 
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Joint Submission 
 
A joint submission was received from all residents living west of Rutland Avenue along Netley 
Avenue (plus residents from a household living nearby who formerly lived in Netley Avenue). The 
attached aerial plan indicates the location of the signatories' properties (Attachment 9). 
 
The submission acknowledged a number of benefits of the proposed upgrade e.g.  
 

• The additional playground near the courts and clubrooms is a child friendly development 
for children whose parents are playing sport and also for children in the local area. 

• The removal of unsightly toilets and other buildings. 
• The single entry off Rutland Avenue for car parking makes a lot of sense as this will 

enable additional tennis courts to be built and prevent cars speeding through the car park. 
• The plan includes a lot of additional car parking spaces. 
• The clubhouse design is attractive and it has been well positioned within the oval. 

 
but also identified seven (7) principal areas of concern namely: 
 

1. Disabled /senior access to the Lockleys Oval complex from Netley Avenue. 
2. Parking in Netley Avenue. 
3. Streetscape and Vegetation. 
4. Night Usage of Tennis Courts. 
5. Sound from night use of clubrooms. 
6. Noise pollution from automatic tennis ball machines. 
7. How will community involvement be achieved? 

 
The issues raised and options to address those issues are discussed hereunder. 
 
Disabled/Senior Access to the Oval from Netley Avenue 
 
The Netley Avenue residents have provided two alternative options (and discounted one of 
those) to achieve the outcome they are seeking within their submission. Their suggestion is that 
a flat, "camouflaged" path be provided at the western end of Netley Avenue into the complex. 
 
This suggestion has merit and is supported. If designed such that it could (If required) also 
accommodate vehicular traffic it would (as indicated above) seem to potentially address the 
concerns raised within the petition lodged by Mr Ross Catanzariti on behalf of the residents of 
Rutland Avenue and Strathmore Avenue.  
 
The inclusion of a pathway at the western end of Netley Avenue (shown/bordered in yellow in 
Attachment 9) will not impact the number of tennis courts or detrimentally impact the courts' use 
for competition purposes, however it would result in the court separation being less than is 
currently envisaged and may impact the size, dimension and/or provision of the proposed play 
space at the western end of Netley Avenue.  
 
Parking in Netley Avenue 
 
The residents have acknowledged that on street parking in Netley Avenue may be problematic 
and that to address these concerns and negate the likelihood of tennis players parking in Netley 
Avenue they suggest that: 
 

• entry to the tennis courts be available from within the oval complex only (i.e. from the 
southern side of the courts); and  

• tennis players be required to park in the carpark within the complex. 
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They also do not favour further restrictive parking controls on Netley Avenue as this would impact 
any relatives or friends who may choose to visit them. (There are existing parking restrictions 
which operate on the northern side of Netley Avenue (west of Rutland Avenue) which prohibit 
parking on Saturdays and Sundays between 12 noon and 5pm.) 
 
Their request can be managed to a degree by requiring the club to advise its members and 
visitors to utilise off-street carparking within the oval complex.  
 
However, the desire to retain an entry point for the residents (albeit "camouflaged") is likely to not 
be entirely compatible with their desire to restrict carparking on Netley Avenue by tennis players 
and/or other persons using the facility (once parties become familiar with that entry point).  
 
Streetscape and Vegetation 
 
The residents have indicated that they would strongly object to any proposal that would result in 
the removal of any of the large trees as a result of the redevelopment proceeding. 
 
They have also advised that their desire is that they still be afforded views across, and through 
the site, and therefore would not support the use of vegetation to screen the site.  
 
These matters can be addressed as part of the detailed design phase of the project. However, it 
should be noted that some of the established trees, particularly the seven (7) trees that are 
located within the roadway/adjacent the existing entry point off Netley Avenue, may be impacted 
or need to be removed as part of the redevelopment (Attachment 10). This will become clearer 
during the detailed design phase of the project. The potential removal of one of these trees 
("Tree 3") would require development approval as it is a significant/regulated tree. Should 
removal of the identified trees be contemplated or eventuate, Council's commitment to 
addressing this requirement could be that it replant suitable replacement trees in alternate 
locations within or adjacent to the complex.  
 
Sound from night use of clubrooms 
 
Given that the proposed tenant mix is basically unchanged the Administration does not anticipate 
any significant change in the hours and type of use of the clubrooms. Further, the proposed site 
of the building was chosen so as to retain the "buffer" which currently exists between the building 
and residential properties. Removal of the Lockleys Football Club building and consolidation of 
that club within the proposed new building should further serve to reduce the impact to nearby 
properties of any noise which may currently be generated from the football clubroom building.  
Nevertheless, the (respective ) lease agreement(s) can impose restrictions on activities/times of 
usage etc to address the issue of sound emanating from the premises, especially sound which 
may cause nuisance or disturbance to nearby residents. This concern would also be able to be 
addressed as part of the development approval process. 
 
Noise pollution from automatic tennis ball machines 
 
There was some concern expressed by the residents (and another party whose property backs 
onto Lockleys Oval) in regard to the use of tennis ball machines and the noise associated 
generated by their use.  
 
In much the same fashion as above, the lease/licence agreement for the tennis club could 
impose restrictions on activities/times of use etc to address the issue of sound resulting from the 
use of tennis ball machines.  
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How will community involvement be achieved? 
 
The concerns raised by residents relating to the operation of the facility have been noted. Further 
involvement with the community will be achieved by undertaking public consultation in regard to 
the proposed lease/licence agreement(s). Any queries or concerns with regard to the 
operation/use of the facility, and these agreements, could then be considered and/or addressed 
prior to the grant of formal lease/licence agreements to the respective clubs. Further consultation 
and monitoring through the normal operation of the Community Facilities General Committee can 
occur should a need arise in the future. (The terms of reference of this Committee indicate that its 
primary objectives include that it "periodically review the condition and use of Council's 
community facilities, their fit for purpose status and recommend which facilities should be 
prioritised for retention, disposal or upgrades.") Council could also choose to augment this 
process by establishing a reference group (e.g. comprised of the Ward Councillors and 
representatives from the Administration) to provide further oversight in regard to the proposed 
redevelopment.  
 
Outcomes sought by the Residents 
 
The residents have indicated that they seek: 
 

• Council (to) immediately convene a meeting between Netley Avenue area residents and 
the tennis club and Council staff so that the residents can be advised of and comment on 
the planned use of the tennis courts including details such as hours of operation; and  

 
• Council (to) take a leadership role and develop a system for communication between 

Netley Avenue residents and the tennis club management and Council staff. They further 
indicate that this should be initiated whilst the oval is being (re)developed so that issues 
can be discussed and resolved, and then have a highly active role in monitoring issues in 
the first few years after the (re)development is completed. 

 
As indicated above, the majority of the desired outcomes can be managed or facilitated by 
including specific conditions within the respective lease or licence agreements and providing an 
opportunity for the public (residents) to comment on those agreements prior to them being 
executed. This should allow those issues which are resident "critical" to be addressed prior to 
occupation of the premises. Additionally, the tennis club has been and is an existing user of the 
two (2) courts at the northern end of Lockleys Oval. Thus any issues which may arise from this 
existing use can be noted in regard to the proposed future use by the club. (To date the 
Administration is unaware of any issues relating to the use of these tennis courts.) 
 
Submissions lodged by individual parties 
 
There are a number of recurring themes that are present in the submissions which have been 
lodged by individual parties. These are summarised in the table below. Further, a number of the 
areas of concern identified are also included within the petition or joint submission lodged by the 
residents of Netley Avenue. Where this is the case, these concerns have not been further 
discussed within this section (other than to note the number of times these matters have been 
raised as per the table below). Where an issue is raised that has not been previously discussed 
comments are provided in italics below each issue. 
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Issue No of Comments 
Compliance issues   
Operating hours of new clubroom facility 
 

1 

Use of parking restrictions on weekends to reduce on-street parking / 
initiatives to dissuade on-street parking by non-residents & visitors to the 
complex in Netley Avenue, need for clear signage re facilities, vehicular 
access and parking 
 

4 

Tennis courts should remain open for public usage 
It is envisaged that at least two of the courts will be available for use by the 
public when not required for club activities. 
 

1 

Design issues  
Ongoing provision of access to oval for local residents 
 

2 

Additional lighting and landscape treatments/signage to address possible 
anti-social behaviour(s)  
This can be considered as part of the detailed design phase of the project. 
 

2 

Closure of Netley Avenue entry will result in increase in traffic (on Rutland) 
 

4 

Concerns re baseballs entering rear yards/damaging fencing/property 
This could be addressed by planting/erecting additional screening 
vegetation/materials. 
 

2 

Environmental issues  
Noise generated from the use of (pneumatic) tennis ball machines 
 

2 

Noise generated by the playing of tennis  
 

1 

Noise arising from use of the new clubroom building for evening functions 
 

2 

Possible tree removals (impact on wildlife & environment) 
 

1 

 
Submissions from West Torrens Baseball Club and members 
 
Three submissions were also received from the West Torrens Baseball Club and/or members of 
the club in regard to the upgrade proposals at Lockleys Oval. Whilst these submissions are noted 
they are not specifically considered within this report as they predominantly deal with matters 
associated with the configuration of the proposed new two storey clubroom building. Such 
matters would fall for consideration and be addressed as part of the detailed design phase of the 
proposed project. 
 
Further, there has already been extensive consultation undertaken with delegated officers of 
each of the sporting clubs and groups in regard to the proposed redevelopment of the facilities 
which has culminated in the signing of Memorandum of Agreement documents by club/group 
representatives and Council's Chief Executive Officer. 
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Apex Park 
 
Petition 
 
The petition received relating to the proposed redevelopment of Apex Park, submitted by Mr 
Maurice Senior on behalf of 41 residents (from 24 residential properties within the letterboxed 
area and two from persons living away from this area) covered a number of matters. Principally 
these include: 
 

• Concerns with impacts to wildlife and fauna within the Park should the redevelopment 
proceed; 

• Justification of the requirement for a new (rather than upgraded) building for scouts etc; 
• Health and dust problems that would arise should the equestrian facilities be relocated to 

Apex Park;  
• Impacts on the quality of life of residents living in the vicinity of the Park should the 

redevelopment proceed; and 
• Concerns that a significant increase in traffic (which will also increase carbon monoxide 

emissions and the likelihood of traffic accidents) will result from redevelopment of the 
park. 

The attached aerial plan indicates the location of the signatories' properties (Attachment 11). 
The matters raised in the petition are discussed further hereunder. 
 
Concerns with impacts to wildlife and flora within the Park should the redevelopment proceed 
Whilst there has not been a specific wildlife inventory study undertaken within the park there is 
certainly an acknowledgement that a significant proportion of the rushes growing within the 
stormwater detention basin: 
 

• are undesirable/pest plants and detrimental to the park; 
• contribute to concerns regarding safety and crime prevention within the park; and 
• accordingly should be removed. 

 
There has been some preliminary thinning of the rushes within the basin and there is a long term 
intent/desire to consider upgrade of the detention basin to an operating wetland. In this regard 
landscape architects TCL have been engaged to consider the site holistically and to provide 
alternate options for site redevelopment on this basis. One option that has been provided 
(referred to as Option 2 and discussed further below - Refer Attachment 13) involves relocating 
the horse arena to the western side of the park. This option has received some degree of support 
from the residents living in the vicinity of the park. 
 
Care will be taken to minimise any negative impacts to the principal flora and wildlife corridor i.e. 
the Linear Park reserve and the heavily wooded corridor immediately south of Linear Park within 
Apex Park. 
 
The inclusion of riding activities within the park should not, of itself, have any significant negative 
impacts on wildlife and flora within the park. There are a number of publications dealing with the 
impact of feral horses on the environment. However, it cannot be asserted that the controlled 
utilisation of limited and restricted portions of Apex Park by the Lockleys Riding Club would be 
equivalent to the risks posed by feral horse populations. The principal risk relating to the 
proposed use is likely to be the introduction of weed seeds from horse dung, horse manes or tails 
during any competitive event that may be held at Apex Park (i.e. when other than "local" horses 
may visit the park). 
 
Justification of the requirement for a new (rather than upgraded) building for scouts etc 
The existing scout building (in the south-wester corner of the park) is of log cabin style 
construction and was erected circa 1978.  
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Given its age and the type of construction it is clear that the building is approaching the end of its 
economic life. The Building Condition Audit undertaken by Council's consultants in 2013 
indicated that: 
 

• There are some code compliance issues which need to be addressed; 
• The external log walls are in average condition although the expandable foam seal 

between the log members is degrading/loose/completely absent in places; 
• Some cracking to the wood is evident - particularly where exposed to the weather; 
• One vertical member is damaged; 
• The toilets have passed their use by date; 
• The wooden fascia has significant water damage in places; 
• Internal areas are not sufficient for use as a club room; and 
• Over a 10 year time horizon the building is expected to require expenditure of 

approximately $234,940.  
 
As indicated above, it is apparent that, although there may be capacity in terms of additional 
times of use, the space within the existing building would not accommodate one or two additional 
groups if those groups were to relocate to this facility. 
 
It is therefore considered that construction of a new building is both required and justified. 
 
Health, Pest and Dust Problems  
Information obtained from Council's health inspectors suggests that there are likely to be no 
health impacts to residents living in the vicinity of Apex Park which would be attributable to 
horses should the Lockleys Riding Club be relocated to the park. To date there have been no 
health impacts that the Council is aware of from the horse facility operating at the northern end of 
Lockleys Oval. 
 
Should the club not adopt and adhere to a management program that adequately addresses the 
need to collect, properly store and remove horse manure it is apparent that this may lead to an 
increase in the odours emanating from the site (increases in the number of flies tend to be more 
closely associated with cow droppings). However, the club has, over a considerable period of 
time, demonstrated that its management of the area that has been used at Lockleys Oval and the 
adjacent bridle path has been good. At this time there is no reason to suggest that the club's 
existing practices would cease to continue should the club relocate to Apex Park and therefore it 
is considered that the concern expressed by the residents' is unlikely to eventuate.  
 
In regard to residents' concerns relating to dust generation, the club has utilised an underground 
watering system at Lockleys Oval to manage this. This initiative has been proven to be effective 
since its inception providing: 
 

• the integrity of the system is maintained (i.e. there are no leaks and thus the arena is 
suitably and evenly watered); and  

• the watering system is operated a sufficient time prior to use of the arena for riding 
activities. 

 
Other redundancy measures that are also planned to restrict the dispersal of any dust which may 
be generated from riding activities whilst using the arena include.  
 

• the use of fencing and/or suitable alternative materials (e.g.sarlon etc) to retain dust within 
the arena; and 

• planting additional trees/bushes on the eastern side of the reserve to further supplement 
the existing and relatively dense environmental/screening barrier between the 
park/proposed arena and the residential properties to the east of the park. 
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Nevertheless, the club could be required to provide, and adhere to, a management plan as part 
of the terms and conditions of any lease or licence agreement in regard to the concerns raised 
regarding manure and dust. 
 
It is also noted that the club has on a number of previous occasions experimented with different 
additives to the river sand mix which is used in the arena in an endeavour to further reduce the 
likelihood of dust being generated from riding activities. Such experimentation will continue to be 
encouraged. 
 
Impacts on the quality of life of residents living in the vicinity of the Park should the 
redevelopment proceed. 
The residents' argument appears to be founded on three principle bases, viz 
 

1. The presence of horses generally (and the patronage associated with the relocation of the 
 Lockleys Riding Club) will negatively impact the residents; 

2. The construction of a new shared clubroom facility for the use of scouts, guides and the 
 riding club will adversely impact the residents; and 

3. Additional visitors to the park will result in increased traffic flows which will impact the 
 residents. 

 
The existing park ambience may change if the riding club is introduced into the park but a 
number of the residents' perceived impacts may not eventuate, or be as significant as 
anticipated. Other than on those occasions when an event may be occurring, the riding club 
would be unlikely to have a large number of participants or spectators. 
 
Nevertheless, the contention that the "beautiful views, natural birdlife, natural vegetation, trees 
and quietness of the locality will be lost forever" as a result of the redevelopment proceeding is 
not free from doubt. 
 
It is also unlikely that the inclusion of the guide group will exercise any measurable impact other 
than increasing the shared building footprint. The scout and guide groups proposed to be located 
at Apex Park are primarily low volume, low impact users (from the perspective that their activities 
are unlikely to draw significant numbers of participants, visitors or spectators or generate 
substantial or significant noise).  
 
However, the park's ambience would have been impacted when the playground was upgraded 
approximately two years ago. That upgrade has resulted in a significant increase in park activity, 
increased traffic to the park and, in a "positive" sense, is likely to have contributed to a decline in 
the frequency of anti-social behaviours within the park.  
 
The forthcoming upgrade of the tennis courts (not to competition standard) is also likely to 
increase and/or extend activity within the park and thus also impact park ambience. Additionally, 
whilst the park may be viewed as a haven by local residents, it must also be borne in mind that 
there is considerable environmental noise generated by traffic using Burbridge Road and Tapleys 
Hill Road and also planes approaching and departing Adelaide Airport (albeit the majority of 
these are likely to be smaller planes servicing intrastate routes). Nevertheless, and in similar 
fashion to permitted uses and hours of operation, restrictions could be imposed within the 
lease/licence agreement for the riding club which would limit the number of events that could 
occur during each calendar year and similarly for the scouts and guides groups. 
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There are no significant changes to the natural vegetation and trees proposed, although it is 
conceded that some trees may need to be removed to accommodate the additional facilities 
proposed. To balance this, there are additional plantings proposed to occur (principally on the 
eastern side of the park). Given that the majority of the natural vegetation and trees will remain, 
one would expect that the proposed redevelopment would not of itself significantly impact the 
natural birdlife. It is also acknowledged that, and as is indicated on a sign within the park, 
urbanisation itself has caused some species of animals and vegetation types which formerly 
inhabited the Adelaide plains to become locally extinct. Council has re-established some of these 
species within the park in an endeavour to ensure their conservation. 
 
Whilst there is a suggestion that residents' views of the park will be impacted if the 
redevelopment of the park were to proceed, all houses bordering the eastern side of the park 
have colorbond type fencing to approximately1800mm high which would limit park views. Also 
and as previously indicated, there is considerable existing screening vegetation that serves to 
both restrict views from the adjacent residential properties into the park and also to enhance the 
privacy of those properties that share a park boundary. 
 
Submissions lodged by individual parties 
It is noted that a number of residents who signed the petition also chose to provide individual 
submissions or comments during the consultation period. These are themed and identified and 
considered below. 
 
As indicated in the table below, whilst there was some level of support for upgrades to the park 
(e.g. upgrades to the tennis courts, landscaping the eastern section of the park, provision of an 
oval/formal recreation area), the majority of written comments and feedback received expressed 
concern in regard to the proposed redevelopment. Comments from the Administration are 
provided (in italics) where the residents' comments or concerns have not been addressed 
elsewhere within this report or where warranted. 
 
Issue No of Comments 
Biodiversity issues   
Small microcosm for flora and fauna, concern re continued existence of 
native water rat, has a study been done on wildlife in the park, links to 
Council strategic plans (re enhancing biodiversity etc) 
Council 
Although not specific to the park, Council has (in association with the NRM 
Board and volunteers from Greening Australia) devoted considerable 
resources (financial and otherwise) to the rejuvenation and revegetation of 
the adjacent Breakout Creek and Linear Park Reserve. A variety of local 
native plants that would have been present prior to European settlement 
have been planted over a significant period of time. In addition, riparian 
plantings have occurred to provide habitat suitable for local birds and fauna 
and to assist with management of slow water flows. 
 

4 

Compliance issues  
Will the new clubroom building be leased to the public for parties etc? 
This has not been finally determined at this time. It is envisaged that the 
principal users will account for a significant proportion of the available time - 
which may include celebrations for their members in line with their normal 
operations. A management plan could be requested as part of the 
lease/licence terms and conditions to address the concerns raised. In any 
event, hire of the facility for parties that are generally categorised as "high 
risk", e.g. 16th, 18th and 21st birthdays, should not be permitted. Withholding 
consent for/not allowing the grant of a liquor licence for the premises would 
also act as a suitable and salient control. Approval for the use of Apex Park 
for wedding ceremonies has also not been sought frequently (the majority of 
requests are for use of the beachfront). 

1 
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Will you ensure noise does not disrupt local residents/new clubrooms will be 
noisy at night and carparking will attract "weirdos" 
Refer to above and previous commentary 

2 

Design Issues  
Support option (2) [with or without reservations] - shifting arena to west of 
park 
Adoption of this alternative will address the majority of concerns raised by 
residents. 
 

2 (+supplementary 
Senior petition/ 
comments on 
behalf of a number 
of other residents) 

Decrease in privacy - riders on horseback can see into resident's 
properties/don't want views of park to be blocked by trees 
As indicated previously there is existing significant screening vegetation 
planted on the eastern side of the park. Augmenting this with additional 
plantings would further serve to adequately address this concern. 
 

2 

(The proposed development would be an) Eyesore from the road 
This concern can be managed/addressed during detailed design works. 
 

1 

Loss of connecting path (running north-south between "lakes") 
 

1 

New carpark and community centre reduces open park space. 
There is no dispute with this. However, It should also be noted that there is 
substantial open space available within the Linear Park corridor.  
 

1 

Why is it necessary to build a national arena unless competitions are to be 
held? 
A competition sized arena will allow members/participants to develop and 
practice routines etc that can then be used during events. (Not having a 
competition sized arena is perhaps akin to learning to play or practice tennis 
on a non-standard sized court.) 
 

1 

Some improvements are worthwhile e.g. irrigation, grassed oval, upgrade 
tennis courts 
 

1 

Happy for park upgrade to extend that landscape eastern section and 
upgrade tennis courts 
 

1 

Economic issues  
Upgrade/redevelop/modernise the existing scout building (in its current 
location) rather than construct a new building. (Addressed within report) 
 

5 

A number of comments/questions have been raised (principally by one 
resident) in regard to the membership etc of the Lockleys Riding Club e.g. 
how many from riding club are council ratepayers, how many horses are 
currently agisted, how much money is involved in relocating the riding club? 
The cost component for the riding club works is included within the cost 
estimate. Whilst it is fair to suggest that the sizeable portion of this estimate 
relates to works associated with relocation of the riding club, works 
proposed for the northern end of Lockleys Oval could not occur without 
relocating the riding club and guide group. 
 

5 

Properties will be devalued if the plan goes ahead 
No formal valuation advice has been sought or obtained at this time to 
determine the accuracy or otherwise of this claim. 
 

2 
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Environmental issues  
Horses must leave area/should be relocated away from the river precinct 
and infrastructure encouraging horses in the area should not be built, 
Horses foul water and restrict access to the river due to necessary fencing 
Construction of the arena will result in the ongoing presence of horses 
along the river 
As indicated previously, the Council has committed to the ongoing presence 
of horses in the Breakout Creek/river precinct in the vicinity of Apex Park. 
 

4 

Concerns re generation of dust and how this will/is proposed to be 
controlled  
(Addressed within report) 
 

6 

Concerns re smells and odours 
(Addressed within report)  
 

7 

Concerns re (increase in) insects (e.g. mosquitoes and flies) and/or other 
pests 
The presence of mosquitoes is primarily related to management of the 
water body and/or other water pooling etc. and not the presence of horses.  
 

4 
 

Increase in traffic and consequential increase in noise and concerns re 
safety 
Any significant increase in traffic associated with these activities (principally 
riding and principally should a competition be occurring) would be likely to 
be contained within, or at the front of, the park and would thus be unlikely to 
impact the residential properties to the east of the park. Guides and scouts 
activities would generally occur at night/early evening and not occur at the 
same time as each other or riding activities and thus the likelihood of 
excess demand for carparking (resulting in use of Fawnbrake Crescent and 
adjoining streets) related to the "combined" user activities would be low.  
 

5 

Emphasis on redeveloping the built infrastructure at Apex Park and horse 
riding interest is at the expense of the natural environment (in contrast to 
the needs of the broader community) 
Whilst there is provision for horse agistment to occur on the Breakout Creek 
land there remains a degree of connectivity between Apex Park and the 
creek. The proposed relocation of horse riding activities from Lockleys Oval 
to Apex Park is exactly that - it is not a new activity to be introduced within 
the City of West Torrens. The area of the proposed building footprint has 
been designed to minimise the impact of the site.  
 

1 

Masterplan design/process issues  
Concerns regarding process issues including scoping matters, lack of clarity 
in vision, (lack of) referencing to other Council strategic documents and 
policies 
The plan which has been developed does recognise (albeit perhaps 
implicitly rather than explicitly) that there are constraints and competing 
demands for the use of Council community, and other, land. The 
masterplan is in line with Council's Property Review (rationalising and 
maximising utilisation of facilities). To ensure that the Council manages its 
building assets in a manner most appropriate for its Community, Council 
undertook a property review process in 2006with the following vision "To 
identify, hold and develop real property assets that lead to the provision and 
maximisation of appropriate community benefit and service delivery…"  
 

1 
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One respondent also suggested that consideration be given to: 
  

• Improving and maintaining interpretive signage for the "wetland" and associated habitats; 
• Restoring and enhancing the existing "wetland"; 
• Improving/enhancing the adjacent dryland vegetation to complement the "wetland" in a 

more ecologically meaningful way; 
• Establishing a nature and cultural awareness interpretive centre within a smaller building 

footprint; and 
• Formally acknowledging the Kaurna people and their descendants as the first peoples of 

their land and their inherent relationship to the land, with particular reference to the 
Greater Reed-beds. The acknowledgement could be made more meaningful through a 
renaming and dedication of the reserve.  

 
There is merit in some of the above suggestions and some already fall for action in line with 
the proposed upgrade of the detention basin and associated infrastructure. At this point in time 
there has however been no consideration of inclusion of an interpretive centre within the park. 
Further, whilst renaming of the reserve has not been contemplated at this time it is noted that a 
number of Councils have either renamed or provided joint European and Indigenous names for 
many of their reserves and or parks to acknowledge indigenous peoples and/or history. If this is 
contemplated it is suggested that additional research and consultation would need to occur. 
Nevertheless, Council's Asset Naming Policy does provide that sources for road or public place 
names may include: 
 

• Aboriginal names taken from the local Aboriginal language (only after consultation with 
the Aboriginal community and obtaining the appropriate permissions); and that 

• Preference will be given to names that refer to the history and development of the City of 
West Torrens including pre-European settlement history. 

 
As indicated previously, during the twilight information session the option of relocating the arena 
to the western side of Apex Park appeared to receive relatively favourable consideration 
(especially when viewed in light of the existing plan). This sentiment does not appear to have 
generally been reflected within the individual written responses received.  
 
"Option 2 for Apex Park" 
 
As alluded to above, running parallel with the study being undertaken by Walter Brooke, 
landscape consultants TCL were engaged to undertake an amenity study primarily focussing on 
the "wetland" area of Apex Park and its relationships with, and connections to, the entire site. In 
association with this study it was opportune to request that TCL provide some holistic, whole of 
site alternatives, including suggesting locations for the additional infrastructure that is proposed 
for Apex Park. 
 
TCL provided two alternate options as part of their study (Attachments 12 and 13) 
As indicated in the Option 2 alternative, the equestrian arena is proposed to be located on and 
toward the rear of the western side of the Apex Park site and the clubroom building is centrally 
located on the Burbridge Road frontage of the site. Given the separation of the riding and other 
proposed activities, and the need to provide a number of pens for the clubs horses, it may be 
prudent to reduce the footprint of the main clubroom building to exclude the space proposed to 
be occupied by the riding club and provide a small clubroom/storage facility for the riding club 
adjacent to the arena and pens. Such an initiative is unlikely to exercise any significant cost 
penalty (although it is acknowledged that it is contrary to the aim of accommodating clubs within 
a single facility). 
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The TCL alternatives were not provided to residents living in the vicinity of Apex Park as part of 
the letterbox drop information package, however the complete TCL study document which forms 
part of the overall Masterplan document (including the Option 2 alternative for the site) was made 
available at the Twilight Information Session and also on Council's website (and at Council's 
Customer Service desk and in the library) during the consultation period. 
 
Residents made little reference to Option1 in their comments (presumably as this is a minor 
variant of the plan provided by Walter Brooke). However, Option 2 did receive a degree of 
favourable feedback at the twilight consultation session (from the perspective that a number of 
attendees indicated that it was their preferred outcome should the redevelopment of the park 
proceed). Additionally, albeit with caveats, the supplementary petition lodged by Mr Senior 
(Attachment 7), also provided some support for this alternative. The level of support arises as a 
result of the increased buffer zone between the equestrian activities and the residential 
properties located to the east of the park. 
 
Further support for Option 2, and a reduction in negative sentiment toward the riding club, is 
provided by Mr Senior in his email of 8 February 2016 (Attachment 14). 
 
In particular, some of Mr Senior's comments are encouraging namely that: 
 

• The proposed Horse Oval and dressage area on Concept Option 2 are located adjacent 
to the wetland area of Apex Park and in my opinion are situated far enough away not to 
cause any problems to nearby residents; and 

• Myself and the 41 signatories to the petition have nothing against horses and believe 
members of the Lockleys Riding Club have every right to exercise their horses on Apex 
Park providing they are nowhere near their homes. 

 
The increasing level of support for this option, and the fact that it appears to allay the concerns 
raised by the residents living adjacent to the eastern boundary of the park, warrants that it 
deserves serious consideration. 
 
The option 2 alternative will require additional upfront funding to undertake preliminary and other 
works to the land in the vicinity of the western end of the stormwater detention basin prior to 
building and other works occurring.  
 
Nevertheless, the concept works that are envisaged in the amenity plan for the site would be 
included with plans to improve the wetland and general park facilities. In this regard, the 
commitment of additional expenditure at this time to undertake these works would effectively 
bring forward future expenditure that would otherwise be sought. 
 
As the Apex Park Amenity plan is only in concept stage at present, further research and 
investigations would be required prior to being able to define a cost for any necessary works 
associated with this option. 
 
Other comments/submissions 
 
A small number of comments have been received in regard to the:  
 

• Proposed upgrade of Mellor Park (As indicated within the correspondence which issued to 
residents, a separate consultation exercise in regard to Mellor Park will occur once the 
plans for that facility have been further developed); and 

• Possible redevelopment/upgrade of the Lockleys Bowling Club. (The information provided 
to residents indicated that consultation in regard to upgrade of the bowling club did not 
form part of this consultation exercise.) 

 
These matters will be the subject of future reports to be considered by Council. 
 



COMMUNITY FACILITIES GENERAL COMMITTEE Page 67 
22 March 2016  
 
 
Conclusion 
In line with the commitment provided to Council's Community Facilities General Committee 
meeting of 24 March 2015, public consultation has occurred in regard to the proposed 
Masterplans for both Lockleys Oval and Apex Park.  
 
A total of approximately 305 letters were distributed to residential properties within the general 
vicinity of Lockleys Oval, and 80 properties within the general vicinity of Apex Park. In addition, 
details of the proposed Masterplans were placed on Council's website and a twilight community 
session was held on 1 December 2015 in respect of both Masterplans at Lockleys Oval. A total of 
three petitions, one joint submission and 18 individual responses were received.  
 
There have been some concerns expressed in regard to the introduction of additional tennis 
courts and increased traffic should the Netley Avenue entrance be closed, however these 
matters are able to be addressed by maintaining an entry point off Netley Avenue and, 
accordingly, there is no overwhelming or insurmountable reason for the Lockleys Oval 
Masterplan to not proceed.  
 
Whilst there are a number of concerns raised by the residents living within close proximity to 
Apex Park, the adoption of Option 2, as provided by consultants TCL, would appear to 
satisfactorily address the majority of those concerns and thus appease the majority of residents. 
As indicated within the body of the report, additional funding and preliminary works would 
however be required in order to proceed with Option 2. 
 
The proposed Masterplans are in accordance with the existing Community Land Management 
Plans for the two sites. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
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ATTACHMENT 2 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
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ATTACHMENT 4 
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ATTACHMENT 5 
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ATTACHMENT 6 
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ATTACHMENT 7 
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ATTACHMENT 8 

 
  



COMMUNITY FACILITIES GENERAL COMMITTEE Page 95 
22 March 2016  
 
 

ATTACHMENT 9 
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ATTACHMENT 10 
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ATTACHMENT 11 
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ATTACHMENT 12 
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ATTACHMENT 13 
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ATTACHMENT 14 
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8. OUTSTANDING REPORTS/ACTIONS 

 
 
9. OTHER BUSINESS 

 
 
10. NEXT MEETING 

22 March 2016, 6.00pm in the Mayor's Reception Room. 
 
 
11. MEETING CLOSE 
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